
 

 
  

 

Annual SACRE Report 

2016-2017 

 

What is a SACRE? 

The Standing Advisory Council on Religious Education has several aspects to its role.  It: 

 Advises the local authority on matters relating to collective worship and religious 

education 

 Advises on methods of teaching and resources for religious education 

 Decides whether or not to grant determinations to those schools which apply to have 

daily worship which is other than of a broadly Christian character 

 Identifies the need for a revised religious education syllabus 

 

To help with this endeavour the Slough SACRE works with NASACRE (the National 

Association of SACREs).  It has also joined with five other neighbouring SACREs to form a 

hub in order to undertake more significant projects than it could manage alone.  

 

This report sets out a brief summary of the work of the Slough SACRE over the academic 

year 2016-2017.  The minutes of the meetings which give more detail can be found at 

http://www.slough.gov.uk/schools-and-learning/standing-advisory-council-for-religious-education-

(sacre).aspx   

The make-up and terms of reference can be found at the same address. 

For more information about the role and business of the SACRE please contact: 

 

The Clerk - Nadia Williams:  nadia.williams@slough.gov.uk     

  

Adviser - Jan Lever:  jan@janlevergroup.com       

  



 

The Slough SACRE 

Julie Siddiqi and Lynda Bussley continued during the first part of the academic year of this 

report to serve as Chair and Vice Chair respectively.  Members expressed appreciation of 

their work and commitment.  In June, at the start of the municipal year, Julie was re-

elected to the role of Chair and Hardip Singh Sohal was elected as the new Vice Chair. 

There continues to be a disappointing number of vacancies on the SACRE and work 

continues to fill them.   

During the year Neil Fraser left Slough Borough Council and his involvement with the 

SACRE as its clerk.  In the few years he had this role he had developed a good 

understanding of the work of the SACRE and his efficiency, thoroughness and 

commitment were highly valued. 

Members expressed thanks for the wisdom 

and support offered to the SACRE by Robin 

Croft who left the education service in Slough 

Borough Council during the year.  They 

welcomed Johnny Kyriacou who took over as 

the officer support for the SACRE. 

At the end of the year, Jo Fageant also left 

the SACRE.  She had been at different times a 

member, Chair and the SACRE’s 

professional adviser since its establishment in 

1998.  Members thanked her for her years of service and presented her with flowers, a gift 

voucher and some delicious biscuits appropriately decorated to acknowledge the nature of 

her work.   

Three meetings were held during the year: 2 November, 14 March and 15 June.  Thanks 

go to the Eden School and St Mary’s Church for hosting these meetings.  The first was 

held in the temporary home of the Eden Girls School.  Members were welcomed by Karim 

Mercia, the headteacher.  The school is part of the Tauheedul Trust which comprises 18 

schools.  Eden opened in September 2015 and is expected to grow to accommodate 800 

pupils in the coming years.   

In April a subcommittee was re-established to plan the work of the SACRE for the financial 

year 2016-2017 with the initial plan including the following elements: 

 3 termly twilight meetings for leaders of RE in primary schools 

 NASACRE membership 

 2 members of the SACRE to attend the NASACRE AGM 

 SACRE newsletter to be published 3 times during the year 

 One sixth of the cost of the coordinated working with five other SACREs in a 

subsidised hub initiative focused on two main projects: Crossing the Bridges and the 

upcoming review of the RE syllabus. 

 Cataloguing the loan collection of resources held at St Mary’s Primary School. 

 Preparation of the Annual SACRE report 

 

This plan was costed and enabled regular review.   



 

Resources 

Since the closure of Slough Religious Studies Resource Centre many resources have 

been stored at St Mary’s CE Primary School and are available for loan to other Slough 

schools.  However, many are unaware of what the collection comprises.  Work on 

photographing, cataloguing and publishing this information is continuing but has been 

delayed because the SACRE’s direct contact at St Mary’s has moved to another post and 

building work at the school has temporarily prevented access to the resources. 

It remains possible to keep well informed about the work of the SACRE because details of 

meetings, documents and resources are available at:  http://www.slough.gov.uk/schools-and-

learning/standing-advisory-council-for-religious-education-(sacre).aspx      

Members have been very grateful to Neil Fraser for his work on the website and for all his 

very efficient support during his time as Clerk to the SACRE.    

 

Partnership working 

The hub comprising this and five other neighbouring SACREs 

has continued to develop and sustain work on the Crossing the 

Bridges project.  This is an initiative which seeks to support 

schools and host religious communities in developing the most 

educationally worthwhile visits to places of worship.  A 

directory of places has been developed with scope for the 

inclusion of additional entries.  There are booking and feedback forms as well as 

workbooks and exemplars of completed workbooks.  These are all available on the 

SACRE website and also at https://discoveryschemeofwork.com/crossing-the-bridges/ .  At 

this address you can also read reports about the progress of the project as it developed.  

The hub of SACREs has been grateful to the Culham St Gabriel’s and Westhill trusts for 

the funding they provided to support this project. 

Chairs and professional advisers to the SACREs continue to meet to discuss work that is 

being undertaken at hub level.  The next initiative, preliminary work for which has begun, is 

the required review of the RE syllabus.  Questionnaires designed to canvas the ideas of 

teachers about the existing syllabus and possible future improvements were distributed to 

all Slough schools.   In addition, during the year the hub provided training opportunities for 

members new to their SACRE. 

The SACRE continues to be a member of the National Association of SACREs 

(NASACRE) to ensure members remain well informed about national debates relating to 

RE. 

 

General interest 

In addition to the above aspects of the SACRE’s most significant work, members have 

been engaged in fruitful discussions about a range of topics.  These have included one 

clarifying the entitlement of pupils and staff to take time off school to observe their religious 

festivals when they occur in term time.  Members have also reflected on the significance of 

data provided for them about GCSE, AS and A level examination entries and results.  

They recognise that more needs to be know about the background to this data before it is 



 

possible for them to understand the quality and provision of RE in individual schools.  

Members also benefit from the regular sharing of news from different faith communities in 

Slough about such things as celebrations and charitable endeavours which this year 

included The Great Get Together, an initiative aiming to develop good community relations 

in response to the murder of the MP Jo Cox.  They value learning from one another about 

religious and cultural similarities and differences. 

 

Collective Worship 

It has not been necessary to renew any determinations during this year.  A determination 

is permission for a school to provide daily collective worship which is not ‘wholly or mainly 

of a broadly Christian character’.  Many schools in Slough are now academies.  If they 

need to seek a determination they now need to apply to the Education Funding Agency.  

Schools still need to apply to the Slough SACRE and should in the first instance contact 

the Clerk. 

  



 

Membership of Slough Standing Advisory Council on Religious Education  
2016-2017 

 
  Meetings: 2 November 2016, 14 March and 15 June 2017 
 

Representing Member Meetings 
attended 

Group A Christian denominations and other religions  

Free churches 

Black Free Churches 

The Roman Catholic Church 

Baha’i 

Hinduism 

Islam 

 

 

 

Judaism 

Sikhism 

 

Sue Elbrow 

Vacancy 

Vacancy 

Vacancy 

Vacancy 

Julie Siddiqi 

Zubayr Abbas Bowkan 

Waqar Bhatti 

Vacancy 

Vacancy 

Hardip Singh Sohal 

Ashpreet Singh Nainu 

 

3/3 

 

 

 

 

3/3 

2/3 

1/3 

 

 

3/3 

2/3 

 

Group B The Church of England  

 Rev Andrew Allen 

Christine Isles 

Andrea Sparrow 

3/3 

3/3 

3/3 

 

Group C Associations representing teachers  

ASCL 

ATL 

NAHT 

NAS/UWT 

NUT 

VOICE 

Vacancy 

Vacancy 

Vacancy 

Vacancy 

Lynda Bussley 

Linda Lewis 

 

 

 

 

3/3 

3/3 

 

Group D The Local Authority  

 Cllr Bedi 

Cllr Brooker 

Cllr Parmar 

Cllr Sarfraz 

Cllr Sohal 

2/2 

3/3 

3/3 

3/3 

1/1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    

Clerk 
 
Professional Adviser 

Neil Fraser 

Nadia Williams 

Jo Fageant 

Anne Andrews 

1/1 

2/2 

2/2 

1/1 

 



 

Summary  of Religious  Studies/Education at Key Stage 4 & Key Stage 5: 2016/17 

 
GCSE Full Course: Religious Studies 2016/17 

 

 
Number of Pupils 

 
Percentage 

Centre 
No on 

Roll 

No of 

Enteries 
* A B C D E F G Q U X A*-C A*-G Avg Pts A*-C A*-G 

Baylis Court School 155 152 16 54 47 23 5 3 1 3    140 152 5.9 92% 100% 

Beechwood School 136 17  1 6 3 3 2 1   1  10 16 3.9 59% 94% 

Herschel Grammar School 120 120 7 30 40 31 9 3      108 120 5.4 90% 100% 

Langley Grammar School 153 154 37 69 40 6 1      1 152 153 6.8 99% 99% 

Slough and Eton CofE 174 168 10 18 39 41 33 16 8 3    108 168 4.4 64% 100% 

St Bernard's Catholic Grammar School 125 125 52 45 23 4 1       124 125 7.2 99% 100% 

St Joseph's Catholic High School 130 129 7 16 45 32 11 3 2 9  4  100 125 4.6 78% 97% 

The Langley Academy 177 138  14 42 37 22 14 6 2  1  93 137 4.2 67% 99% 

The Westgate School 159 144 15 41 30 19 26 5 4 2  2  105 142 5.2 73% 99% 

Upton Court Grammar School 140 138 31 81 21 3 1   1    136 138 7.0 99% 100% 

Wexham School 156 20   1 7 4 5 1   2  8 18 2.9 40% 90% 

Slough LA (State Funded) 1,648 1,306 175 369 334 206 117 51 23 20  10 1 1,084 1,295 5.5 83% 99% 

 
GCSE Short Course: Religious Studies 2016/17 

 

 
Number of Pupils 

 
Percentage 

Centre 
No on 

Roll 

No of 

Enteries 
* A B C D E F G Q U X A*-C A*-G Avg Pts A*-C A*-G 

Slough and Eton CofE 174 6       2 3  1  0 5 0 0% 83% 

Slough LA (State Funded) 1,648 6       2 3  1  0 5 0 0% 83% 

 
ELQ Band C: Religious Education 2016/17 

 

 
Number of Pupils 

 
Centre 

No on 

Roll 
No of 

Enteries 
3 2 1 U X 

Avg 

Pts 
Baylis Court School 155 2 

 
1 1 

   Slough LA (State Funded) 1,648 2 
 

1 1 
    

GCE A Level: Religious Studies 2016/17 
 

 
Number of Pupils 

 
Percentage 

Centre 
No of 

Entries 
* A B C D E Q U X A*-A A*-B A*-E 

Avg 

Pts 
A*-A A*-B A*-E 

Baylis Court School 12 1 1 5 5      2 7 12 38.3 17% 58% 100% 

Herschel Grammar School 1   1        1 1 40.0 0% 100% 100% 

Langley Grammar School 8 1 1 3 2 1     2 5 8 38.8 25% 63% 100% 

Slough and Eton CofE 1  1        1 1 1 50.0 100% 100% 100% 

St Bernard's Catholic Grammar School 31  13 8 9 1     13 21 31 40.6 42% 68% 100% 

St Joseph's Catholic High School 7    3 2 2      7 21.4 0% 0% 100% 
The Westgate School 6 

  
4 
 

2 
     

4 6 33.3 0% 67% 100% 

Upton Court Grammar School 14 
 

2 2 6 3 1 
   

2 4 14 30.7 14% 29% 100% 

Wexham School 8 
 

1 2 2 2 
  

1 
 

1 3 7 28.8 13% 38% 88% 

Slough LA (State Funded) 88 2 19 25 27 11 3 0 1 0 21 46 87 35.8 24% 52% 99% 

 
GCE AS Level: Religious Studies 2016/17 

 

 
Number of Pupils 

 
Percentage 

 
Centre 

No of 

Entries 
A B C D E U X A-B A-E 

Avg 

Pts 
A-B A-E 

Baylis Court School 6 2 3 1 
    

5 6 20.8 83% 100% 

Herschel Grammar School 2 
 

1 1 
    

1 2 17.5 50% 100% 

Langley Grammar School 4 1 3 
     

4 4 21.3 100% 100% 

Slough and Eton Church of England Busin 14 1 3 3 3 4 
  

4 14 12.9 29% 100% 

St Bernard's Catholic Grammar School 1 
   

1 
    

1 10.0 0% 100% 

St Joseph's Catholic High School 11 
 

3 4 2 2 
  

3 11 13.6 27% 100% 

The Westgate School 16 
 

4 7 2 2 1 
 

4 15 13.4 25% 94% 

Slough LA (State Funded) 54 4 17 16 8 8 1 0 21 53 15.6 39% 98% 

 
Figures based on provisional NCER data - March 2018 

 


